Clusters of poor mental health put strain on services
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‘Residential sorting’ bad for communities and vulnerable people
Housing providers are putting health care services under strain by creating concentrations of people with mental health problems. 

A report by the Care Services Improvement Partnership, a Department of Health agency, reveals that people with mental health problems are given homes in the same area in a practice dubbed 'residential sorting'. 

Robin Johnson, mental health lead on CSIP's housing group, said placing people with mental health problems in the same neighbourhoods was bad both for them and the communities in which they lived. 

'In the absence of choice-based lettings, people will be placed in the first vacancy, somewhere that somebody has just left. 

'Those areas [with] hard-to-let properties are... the ones where vacancies come up, so we have a self-perpetuating cycle.' 

The CSIP study states that the housing needs of patients have been marginalised when health and social care services are commissioned. Housing directors should get round the table when social and children's services are discussed, it urges. 

Jeremy Porteus, chair of the CSIP housing group, said housing, health and social services providers should be involved in joint commissioning. 'Currently, housing is recognised, but it's not embedded in health and social care language,' he said. 'The message for housing directors is: make contact with your director of public health, build relationships with the appropriate lead for adult social services and children's services and show the impact that housing can have [on] their objectives.' 

The report describes a person's home and neighbourhood as being as much a part of the 'therapeutic environment' as a health care facility. A lack of stable housing is one of the main factors behind the exclusion of vulnerable groups - making institutional care a more likely option, the report states. The lack of suitable housing and housing support is the single largest cause of delayed discharge from acute in-patient wards, it adds. 

Richard Clark, chief executive of Midland Heart, told delegates at supported housing umbrella group Sitra's national conference last week that a lack of joint working meant general needs housing was an untapped resource. 'An organisation like mine has 20,000 general needs properties, but they're still not being accessed by these groups,' he said. 'The focus is on specialist accommodation.' 
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